ADELAIDE BOWLING CLUB INCORPORATED



Established 1897

124th ANNUAL REPORT

SEASON 2020 - 2021



ADELAIDE BOWLING CLUB INC.

Dequetteville Terrace Adelaide SA 5000 PO Box 2097, Kent Town SA 5071 T: 08 8223 5516

E: <u>admin@adelaidebowlingclub.com.au</u> www.adelaidebowlingclub.com.au

ABN 22 254 344 848

NOTICE OF MEETING

Notice is hereby given that the 124th Annual General Meeting of the Adelaide Bowling Club Inc. will be held at the Club House, Dequetteville Terrace, Adelaide on Sunday 30th May 2021 commencing at 10:30am

Order of Business

- (a) Apologies
- (b) Minutes of previous AGM
- (c) President's Report
- (d) Treasurers Report and Accounts
- (e) Election of Patron
- (f) Election of Officers
- (g) Election of Auditors
- (h) Chair of Selectors and Selectors
- (i) Changes to the Constitution
- (j) Annual Subscriptions

By Order of the Board of Management

R Burton President

Note: Lunch will be served for members and guests immediately following the Annual General meeting, commencing approximately at 12.30 pm. Presentation of Club Championship trophies will take place during the lunch.

OFFICE BEARERS 2020/21

Patron:

The Right Honourable the Lord Mayor of Adelaide

President: R BURTON

Senior Vice President: S HICKS

Treasurer: M McDONAGH

Secretary: R KREBBEKX

Board Members:

P WILSON R BROWN V DEGENHARDT R DAVIDSON

Immediate Past President:J HIGGINS

AOBC Representative G. LONGBOTTOM

AHOSBC Representative

P ZERELLA

Club Manager V McGOVERN

Club Auditor BHC PARTNERS

Life Members
G BENVENISTE
R BOORMAN
B WALLACE
P McDONALD
R J KUCZMARSKI

Page | 2



Contents

PRESIDENT'S REPORT SEASON 2020/21	4
TREASURER'S REPORT 2020/21, FIN YR ENDED 31 MARCH 2021	6
VENUE MANAGERS REPORT 2020/21	7
GREENS REPORT 2020/21	9
HOUSE and GROUNDS REPORT 2020/21	11
CHAIR OF SELECTION PANEL REPORT 2020/21	12
SELECTOR'S REPORT SATURDAY PREMIER LEAGUE 2020/21 SEASON	13
SELECTOR'S REPORT DIVISION 2, 2020/21 SEASON	14
SELECTOR'S REPORT METROPOLITAN DIVISION 4 EAST 2020/21 SEASON	14
SELECTOR'S REPORT METROPOLITAN DIVISION 6 EAST 2020/21 SEASON	15
SELECTOR'S REPORT METROPOLITAN DIVISION 7 EAST 2020/21 SEASON	15
SELECTOR'S REPORT WEDNESDAY DIVISION 1 2020/21 SEASON	16
SELECTOR'S REPORT WEDNESDAY DIVISION 3 EAST 2020/21 SEASON	16
BOWLS OPERATIONS REPORT 2020/21	16
2021 MASTERS SINGLES CHAMPIONSHIP	18
TAYLOR CUP GOLD REPORT 2020/21	19
TAYLOR CUP SILVER REPORT 2020/21	19
TAYLOR CUP BRONZE REPORT 2020/21	20
NIGHT OWLS REPORT 2020/21	20
ADELAIDE OVAL BOWLING CLUB REPORT 2020/21	21
ADELAIDE HIGH SCHOOL OLD SCHOLARS ANNUAL REPORT 2020/21	22
ABC INDIVIDUAL PENNANT PLAYER RESULTS 2020/21 SEASON	24
ABC PENANT SKIP RESULTS 2020/21 SEASON	31
ABC SATURDAY TEAM OF THE WEEK 2020/2021 SEASON	34
ABC WEDNESDAY TEAM OF THE WEEK 2020/21 SEASON	35
CLUB CHAMPIONSHIPS 2020/2021 SEASON	36
APPENDIX 1: Profit and Loss Fin Yr ended 31 March 2021	37
APPENDIX 2: Balance Sheet as at 31 March 2021	40



PRESIDENT'S REPORT SEASON 2020/21

I am honoured to have served this great Club as President since the delayed 2020 AGM in July last year. The early close to the 2019/20 season was disappointing, however in 2020/21, with minor rescheduling to accommodate the lockdown around rounds 7 and 8, all games including the finals were completed.

In the Saturday Pennant competitions, our Premier One side finished fourth after the minor round and went on to defeat Somerton in the Elimination Final and lose to West Lakes in the Second Semi Final. The second side finished second in Division 2 after the minor round, but regretfully, lost to Salisbury in the First Semi Final and then Modbury in the Second Semi Final. Our third side finished third after the minor round in Division 4 East and then lost to Tranmere in the Elimination Final. The fourth side, having suffered relegation to Division 6 East, had something to prove and managed to finish in second place at the end of the minor round. No finals are played in Division 6. The Club re-established the fifth side in season 2020/21 which provided the foundation for the success of the fourth side.

Our Wednesday First Division side finished in third place but unfortunately lost to Tranmere in the Elimination Final and so finished fourth for the season. Our Third Division East Wednesday side finished the season in eighth of ten, just avoiding relegation.

Thanks to our Chair of Selectors Greg Arnfield and all those who performed the role of selector including, Scott Thulborn, Tim Hicks, Chris Firth, Garry Benveniste, John Higgins, Don Stevens, Dennis Taylor and Lee Sydenham.

We were once again represented at all three levels of the Taylor Cup, with our Bronze side winning the grand final. Thanks to Steve Hicks, Matthew Sexton and Alan Hurst for organising the teams for another year and to all those that acted as team Managers.

Overall, we enjoyed mixed success in the Saturday and Wednesday pennants, where four of the five finals playing sides managed to play finals, albeit unfortunately without the success we would have liked. However, no side is facing relegation, our fourth side on Saturday has been promoted to Division Five East and our Bronze Taylor's Cup side won the Grand Final.

On top of this our team in the Bowls Premier League (BPL), the Adelaide Pioneers, was runner up to the Tweed Head Ospreys at Moama (NSW) in February 2021. We were represented again by Scott Thulborn, together with SA's Jackaroo Wayne Ruediger, the Jackaroo women's captain Rebecca Van Asch and highly regarded coach Les "Bushy" Carter. This is the second of the three-year deal to which we have committed with greatly appreciated support from our sponsors, CFS Gear and MAINair. After losing the grand final, Scott Thulborn reluctantly accepted his "consolation" prize; the trophy for Most Valued Player of this prestigious tournament that attracts Australia's finest bowlers. We finished fifth in the most recent BPL in Brisbane.

As foreshadowed by the Immediate Past President in his 2019/20 report, the Board has reviewed the Club's future operational requirements. As a consequence, we have introduced enhancements and reporting capacity to our point-of-sale system (Bluize) and replaced the MYOB accounting package with Xero. These changes will reduce the quantity of manual processing and take advantage of 21st century technologies in our accounting and reporting requirements. An imminent interface between these two core systems (Bluize



and Xero) will greatly enhance the timeliness and accuracy of operational and financial reports to the Board so that they can make informed short-term and long-term decisions. This focus on enhanced systems and reporting will improve our ability to make commercial decisions and enhance the revenue generating capacity of the Club.

The review of operational requirements also recognised the need for a dedicated Venue Manager to replace the position of Club Manager. Consequently, our most able and dedicated Club Manager of eight and a half years, Phil Smyth, used the shift in the requirements of the Club to bring forward (slightly) his retirement.

The Board and members are highly appreciative of Phil's achievements during his appointment to the Manager position. He produced a five-fold increase in revenue since he arrived at the Club and established our great Club as a sort after venue to be hired by corporations, families and indeed anyone wanting a high-class venue and the opportunity to have a roll on real greens. Phil was instrumental in the structured 3-month hand over arrangements with the incoming Venue Manager, Mulvea McGovern who commenced her contract on Saturday 2 April 2021.

In a report such as this there are many volunteers that should be thanked and there is no doubt that I will omit important contributors to our Club and the events we run. For that I apologise.

There is a group of women who just seem to "appear" to provide a range of assistance whenever they are needed. I am of course referring to Laura Boorman, Karen Hicks, Tracey Kneebone, Dawn Lilley, Karen Chomenko, Rachel Krebbekx and Sandy Wallace.

Then of course the retired gentlemen who comprise the Monday Morning Blues, Bruce Bate, Alistair Behenna Chris Firth, Greg Jackson, Phil McDonald, John Higgins and others that occasionally contribute to the maintenance and upkeep of the club and surrounds.

The Night Owls crew are regular Wednesday night contributors and include, amongst others, Alistair Behenna, Tracey Kneebone, Yanni Frangos, Mike McDonagh, and Steve McDonald.

Since becoming President on the 19th of July 2020, I have been on an incredibly steep learning curve and I am indebted to a number of people who have provided unwavering support and assistance. In particular I thank our Immediate Past President, John Higgins; our five Life Members, Garry Benveniste, Bob Boorman, Ron Kuczmarski, Phil McDonald and Bruce Wallace; our Green Keeper and gun bowler, Scott Thulborn; and of course, my fellow Board Members . . .

Richard Brown holds the Grants and Applications portfolio and as such has made it his business to hunt down all grant opportunities for the Club.

Ron Davidson who holds the House and Grounds portfolio has done an incredible job harnessing the considerable energy of our Monday volunteers and pursuing all opportunities for improvement.

Vicki Degenhardt made a valuable contribution across a range of matters raised at Board level and provided an advocacy for our female members. Vicki's contribution will be missed by the Board.

Vice President Steve Hicks whose role as Director of Bowling Operations has provided me (a bowler of just four and half years) with a regular and reliable font of wisdom on all matters bowls.



Rachel Krebbekx our Club Secretary who introduced some real-world discipline to the preparation for Board meetings. Rachel's contribution will be missed by the Board.

Mike McDonagh who after eleven years of dedicated service as Club Treasurer has decided "no more" and will present his last report to the 2021 AGM. Mike's diligence and attention to detail will be greatly missed by the Board, and he will ensure an informed and smooth transition for the incoming Treasurer.

Paul Wilson who so ably holds the Night Owls Portfolio and has worked tirelessly to build our Night Owls program to a frequently realised capacity of thirty-two fours each Wednesday night.

Since July last year the Board and I have pursued a number of opportunities to provide the foundation for improved financial performance and commerciality of the Club's business. With the experience, enthusiasm and expertise of our recently appointed Venue Manager, Vee McGovern, this foundation will start to produce the results to:

- deliver more benefits to our members;
- improve our Club's bowling performance, and;
- introduce more people to the great game of lawn bowls.

R Burton President

TREASURER'S REPORT 2020/21, FIN YR ENDED 31 MARCH 2021

The Club reported a net trading deficit for the financial year ended 31 March of \$160,484 after allowing for provisions for depreciation and employee entitlements of \$37,488. However, the financial position is very sound even though there has been a downturn in trading due to COVID-19 conditions. The post December quarter turnover has been particularly good.

Cash in the bank at end of March was \$250,574 compared to the prior year of \$103,318, an improvement of \$147,256. Taking into account current accruals, the \$250,574 at bank translates to around \$134K. This improved cash at bank position is primarily due to Government assistance relating to COVID-19 and various Grants. Job Keeper wages rebates, cash flow boost payments, alleviated expenses (eg temporary rent reduction) and various small Grants all assisted to improve our cash position.

If this assistance was removed, then the net result would be in vicinity of \$24K which is a vast improvement on the result of the previous year and further indicates the strength of our current position.

Our main issue, as I have alluded to in the past, is that the Club operates on a "seasonal" basis and many months are not profitable. The busy period (October to March) which involves most of our corporate activity and venue hire, funds the non-profitable months. Just to open the doors is a huge cost in itself and most expenses are fixed so turnover is important in generating profits. This will continue to be an issue going forward, so although the COVID assistance has been a great boost to our position, the challenge remains to generate more revenue over the winter months.



The club has implemented an updated version of our point od sale system (Blueize) and changed its accounting system from MYOB to Xero in order to better record financial movement and produce much more efficient reporting for management purposes.

I have kept my report brief and simply reported on the accounts presented. Profit and Loss Statement and Balance Sheet at 31 March 2021 form APPENDIX 1 and 2respectively. Any questions can be raised at the AGM.

Mike McDonagh Treasurer

VENUE MANAGERS REPORT 2020/21

We have been fortunate to have had a successful Christmas and Summer trading season after the uncertainties of running a business during the Covid-19 Pandemic. Whilst we lost some function bookings during 2020, those we lost during November rebooked for the new year and with the financial support of JobKeeper we are in a strong position and are on track for another successful year.

In the past month, as the newly appointed Venue Manager I have been working with the Board on various projects including the implementation of a range of new workplace procedures and improved utilization of our point-of-sale system. These improvements will increase efficiency through systems of management that look closely at stock input, stocktake and accountability.

For example:

- streamlining our accounting process which will allow us to produce timely and accurate reporting leading to better informed business decisions;
- expanded the reach of our newsletter to all members including social members which will allow everyone to stay informed and encourage further interaction and wider participation in Club activities;
- improving function booking processes and procedures to gain valuable feedback from our customers.

In the lead up to next season I will be focusing on:

- consolidating our databases to expand our reach and improve business opportunities;
- developing business strategies focused on staff training and supplier relationships;
- implementing marketing strategies and improving our online presence;
- producing strategies to increase our business in winter months;
- improving the amenity of our facility for both members and function guests;
- creating a members' calendar where vital information for the year will be easily accessed;
- organising community events that bring people into our club, and;
- improving the process of booking functions and ensuring our revenue making streams are competitive.

Our success comes down to the hard-working team of management, bar staff, food service, grounds and green works, the ABC Board and volunteers.

I'd like to thank all of our hard working and talented bar staff, Aaron Farrant, Danny Moody, Erica Kolze, Tamzin Jenke, Irene Easton and Aleisha Kuczmarski. The professionalism, exceptional level of customer



service and ability to adapt and sustain flexibility is outstanding. Thank you for your continuous hard work and support. Thank you to Emil Nou for his work as our cleaner, the way our club is presented is essential to the development of our business and his contribution as part of the team is greatly appreciated. Thank you to Darren Bell, our contracted caterer for his hard work, flexibility with our customer's varied needs and his ability to manage our very busy Christmas season. Thank you to Hannah Tunstill and Anders Bogdanowicz our resident DJs who help create the atmosphere that is enjoyed by all our Night owls and Sunday Superbowlerz.

I'd like to make a special mention of Aaron Farrant who is highly knowledgeable and an extremely valued member of the team. I thank him for his continuous support and I look forward to working closely with him to ensure the highest level of customer service, profitability and improvement of our member and guest experiences. Aaron is now employed on a permanent part-time basis and with the support of the ABC Board Aaron and I are expanding our knowledge and skill set through further leadership study. Supporting our staff to improve their skills and sense of value within a team can only benefit the club and our business as a whole.

There are countless people to thank and for those not included below I apologise:

- Scotty Thulborn for his hard work on our bowling greens throughout the year, ensuring they are always prepared and for working around our functions' needs Scotty has a large support network of volunteers, thank you for your contributions;
- Ally for your tremendous work in looking after our accounts over the time that you were with us, I wish Ally all the best;
- Stef Koeppen who is currently supporting us through our accounting transition; Thank you for your support, training and hard work;
- The Monday crew for their hard work, and to all the volunteers who make events such as Night Owls a huge success;
- Phil Mac for his hard work on the gardens and Dennis and Jill for our much-loved weekly afternoon sandwiches and ever appreciated bowls cake;
- Paul Wilson for his support and the way he and the volunteers have delivered another tremendously successful Night Owls season which is enjoyed by so many and serves to promote our great Club;
- Members from ABC, AHOS and AOBC for your positive feedback and support since taking on this
 new role, your warm words and encouragement are greatly appreciated, and;
- ABC Board members, for your hard work and for your support and President Bob Burton for his
 enthusiasm and continuous forward thinking his experience and ability to make things happen is a
 huge asset to the Adelaide Bowling Club thank you for your encouragement and support.

Thank you also to our sponsors:

- CFS Gear (Graeme Flesfadar) a major sponsor and supporter of our BPL side, the Adelaide Pioneers, and supplier of club uniforms;
- MAINair (Bob Boorman) a major sponsor of our BPL side;
- Paul Zerella and Project Wine who have given continued support for the Adelaide Masters as well as the donation of wine for our functions, supplying weekly wine prizes for Night Owls, providing our staff uniforms and supplying the "Club Wine Offer";
- Garry Benveniste and Chevron Glass for their continuous support;
- Grip, hand and wrist reconstructive surgery for their support;



- Josh Boorman and Atomix Web Design, for providing our web platform and marketing advice, and;
- Adam Davenport and BHC Partners Accountants, Business Advisers and our Club Auditor.

The feedback I have received from both our function guests and wider bowls community on the quality of our venue, the service and professionalism of our staff, and the quality of our bowling greens and players has been very positive. We have a bright future ahead so let's push to reach our goals in both the world of Lawn Bowling and the success of our business.

In conclusion, I would like to thank Phil Smyth for his incredible contribution in his time as Manager. Phil has laid a solid business foundation for us to build on. Phil has supported me over the years and the knowledge he has shared has been invaluable. I wish him all the best in his retirement.

Mulvea McGovern Venue Manager

GREENS REPORT 2020/21

The 2020/2021 Season was another busy one from the greens point of view. A combination of 5 Saturday Pennant teams, 2 Wednesday Teams, mostly 3 greens used for Night Owls, no shortage of social groups, AOBC on Tuesdays, plenty of club games and more players practicing produced a heavy load on the greens.

Our only real drama for the season was the deterioration of the ends on A and B greens. They struggled through most of the season. I would like to thank our members for their tolerance as I did not hear regular complaints. However, I had many members ask how they could help to resolve the problem. The loss of grass on the playing ends is a combination of high compaction, less water (ends dry out more quickly), shade and high foot traffic. With the help of some members, we put in a lot of time trying to keep it alive and plugged most areas a few times. However, the loss of grass continued to happen around the perimeter of the plugs.

Recently I had testing undertaken which showed up some disease activity at depth. It is likely that this disease is in part the reason why the ends have not responded to our treatment. Hopefully next season we can get on top of the problem!

The rest of the greens held up well throughout the season and generally played quite satisfactorily.

We had several working bees during the season. One was for one the installation of a new irrigation system which included new pressure pump, pipework and pop-up sprinklers. This new system was funded 50% under a grant application made by the Board to the Department of Sport Recreation and Racing. A further two working bees were for dusting/levelling of the greens. Thank you too all the members who came to help and thanks to James Gregory for looking after the club with machine hire and assistance at very friendly prices.

Another installation which assisted the condition of B & C Greens was the installation of a root barrier just outside our eastern boundary fence. This has reduced the amount of drying out on the eastern edges of both greens caused by the root trespass of our land lord, the City of Adelaide's trees. Thankfully responsibility for the trespass was recognised in a 50% contribution from the land lord.



The art of keeping greens healthy and running beautifully all season is not getting any easier. With my 20 years' experience I still find the task challenging but mostly enjoyable!

The reason it is enjoyable is really due to the people I get to work with! These people are our great volunteers. I really can't thank them enough or explain how much they do and how important they are too our clubhouse and greens. However, what I will say there is no way I would be able to keep the club at the standard it is kept without their help!

Firstly, Bruce Bate works like a well-oiled machine and just keeps walking through the gate when I say he should have the day off. Bruce pretty well leads the Monday Blues Crew. When there is a big job on, he rings around and organises other helpers to come in and get it done; this was also the case on two occasions when I was away playing bowls in the BPL. Bruce is backed up strongly by the likes of Alister Behenna, Henry Higgins, Chris Firth, Ron Davidson, Greg Jackson and John Frangos (when he gets out of bed early enough). I must again mention our life member Phil McDonald who spends countless hours planting, weeding and watering our gardens at the club and keeping them looking great - you do an amazing job Phil!

Another mention to the Hicks Boys who always pop in and help out, Timmy loves to fix broken things, Corey and Charlie are speed demons on the rollers and help move pegs and set up for the days play and Steve sometimes gets his hands dirty too if he is not too busy sledging me or working on and solving problems on the bowls side of our club!

Thank you to all the members who help out in so many ways and who I haven't mentioned in this report. Thanks to all of you who make my work here so much easier for so many reasons.

Looking towards next season it is much the same as previous one - a lot of hard and repetitive work, finishing old projects and starting new ones.

I would also like to congratulate and thank Phil Smyth on his time at the club as our Manager. Phil became a great mate to many members here including myself and I will miss his stupid cheeky daily comments, sledges and his pure love and enthusiasm he displayed daily at work. I would also like to wish Vee all the best in taking over the new role of Venue Manager – it is a very important role at our club.

Thank you to the President Bob Burton and the board for their support and willingness to spend money where it is required whether it's a big project or small one - it is great to be able to keep getting jobs done when required, and no doubt we will continue to work together to make many more improvements to the club and machinery.

Once again it is a pleasure to work at what I believe is the best Club in South Australia and look forward to the upcoming season and will endeavour to work towards having good greens and surrounds for all our members and visitors to enjoy.

Scott Thulborn Greens Manager



HOUSE and GROUNDS REPORT 2020/21

It is safe to say that there has never been a bowls season quite like the last one. The effects of the Covid 19 pandemic that swept the world were felt close to home, with disruptions and cancellations to our pennant season and operations at our club. We took the opportunity and used this time to carry out maintenance and renovations to the clubhouse and surrounds. Much of this work was carried out by our enthusiastic bar staff, funded by the government job keeper scheme.

During this period the following projects were completed:

- 1. The timber work in both bar areas was completely sanded back and sealed.
- 2. The ceilings in both bar areas were sanded and painted.
- 3. The bar lighting was upgraded.
- 4. A general maintenance and upgrade of the bar equipment was carried out.
- 5. The members bar walls were repaired and painted and honour boards re fitted.

We also used this time to carry out a few larger projects, such as:

- 1. Painting of the ceiling and upgrade of the lighting in the main club house area.
- 2. Replacement of the lighting diffusers in the secondary bar areas.
- 3. The purchase and installation of the ABC banner on the western fence.
- 4. Recladding the screen around the gas tank and grease trap to make it weatherproof.
- 5. The cladding and painting of the bowls shed door and surrounds.
- 6. Highly successful salt damp treatment and repair to several walls.

This brought about the necessity to also replace some of the cement skirtings with timber ones. All of this work, combined with our major upgrades carried out last year, have provided us with a facility that we can be rightly proud of, and the envy of many others.

Currently, we are considering several future projects to further enhance our club, which include:

- 1. The installation of security cameras to the whole facility.
- 2. The construction of a fence and gate to the western side of the clubhouse to restrict access to the maintenance shed area and to hide the pump equipment.
- 3. The construction of a permanent, protected BBQ area.

Subject to grant application approval, we are also hoping to upgrade the floodlighting to the greens and external clubhouse areas and install a fourth shade sail.

Our greenkeeper, Scott Thulborn, has put a huge amount of work into maintaining and improving our greens in the past year, and on behalf of the entire club, I would like to thank him for his great efforts. Many would not be aware of the countless early morning starts he puts in, or the numerous "favours" he calls in to help reduce our running costs. Well done Scotty!

The Adelaide Bowling Club is blessed with a contingent of brilliant volunteers that selflessly give of their time to help provide us with the pinnacle of bowls clubs in South Australia. Our Monday morning maintenance team are incredible. Led by super hero Mr. Bruce Bate, they carry out a huge variety of tasks,



and save our club a huge amount of money in so doing. Apart from Bruce, very special mention must be made of Alister Behenna, who is seen every week, for hours on end, doing something around the club. Phil McDonald still comes in and looks after all of our gardens, Chris Firth, Greg Jackson, Henry Higgins, Bob Burton, John Frangos, Matt Sexton, Ross Delaine (for his painting skills) and Lucas Thulborn (who helped with everything) I thank you all, as well as the many others that show up whenever a working bee is called.

Thanks also need to go to Steve and Tim Hicks for their paving efforts around the club, past and ongoing, a huge job, done brilliantly! There are numerous other volunteers that assist in running other functions of our club that are also greatly valued and appreciated, I am sure they will be mentioned in other parts of this report. In my first year as a board member, I greatly appreciated the help given me by Phil Smyth. His assistance in finding quotes, invoices, contact info etc etc was invaluable. I hope he enjoys his second retirement. Phil did a fantastic job over many years as manager. Thanks Phil!

Ron Davidson House and Grounds Sub Committee Chair

CHAIR OF SELECTION PANEL REPORT 2020/21

I would like to thank the selectors (Scott Thulborn, Tim Hicks, Gary Benveniste, Chris Firth, Don Stevens, Henry Higgins, Dennis Taylor and Lee Sydenham) for their valuable input into the season.

The job of a selector is time consuming, thankless and at times difficult. These people gave of their time and although not everyone agrees with selection, they did a combined job very well. The fact that the top 3 teams made the finals, and the fourth team has been promoted is a reasonable reflection on the selection process this year.

The process this year had the selectors meeting on a Wednesday evening. All selectors were involved in picking the different sides. The second team selectors spoke to the Premier selectors on individual performances and the third side selectors talked to the second side and vice versa. This permeated through all side selections and in that way, individuals and their performances were discussed at length, in order to come up with the best teams each Saturday.

The selection process followed policy adopted by the Club at the beginning of the season. In particular, all Selectors recognised that:

- The primary goal of the Selection Committee is to ensure that the best possible Pennant teams represent the Club.
- All selections are based on objective and current evaluation of each player's performance, with a secondary goal of retaining and developing players and teams.
- Development of players' potential should be a factor in all selection decisions, throughout all grades of pennants.
- Only financial members will be considered for Pennant selection.

The scoring process by Skips was an invaluable tool used in selection as we were able to look back at performance standards over the whole year. This process can be enhanced and improved for next year.



Going forward, I would like to see more players putting their hand up to be a selector. The job is not for everyone and at times it is difficult. Last year I could not fill all the positions and had to request people to do the job. If you think you can help let the Chairperson know you are available.

At the AGM and in line with the Constitution, the Board will propose a process for the filling of the Chair of Selectors and Selector positions for the upcoming season.

Greg Arnfield Chair of Selection Panel

SELECTOR'S REPORT SATURDAY PREMIER LEAGUE 2020/21 SEASON

It was a year of mixed emotions with our goal being to finish in the top Two of the ladder. Unfortunately, we fell 3 wins short of that position. We did however manage to scrape into the top 4 but we lost many winnable games which was disappointing.

We finished 4th with 8 wins ahead of Ascot Park by only 1 point in 5th place – they had 10 wins. We achieved this position due to our team's ability to always get at least one or two rinks up even when losing games. Out of our 10 losses we still managed to get 6 x 4 points, 1 x 3 points and 3 x 2 points which turned out to be very important.

Even though it was a tough year it was pleasing that the group was able to hang tough and give ourselves a chance in the finals. The final round at Salisbury was a must win game to make finals. We recorded a very strong win (114 to 95 with 3 rinks up) and from there went into battle at West Lakes against Somerton. Somerton have had a great record against us, defeating us in every minor round over the last couple of years. However, in the games that matter most we stood up and dominated, winning all rinks with a score of 108 to 72.

This result booked us a ticket in the semi-final against West Lakes back at their home green. The semi was a great battle which saw us hold a nice lead on the big board early before the Lakers overpowered us in the last half. We won 2 out of 4 rinks but sadly went down 92 to 102 to end our premiership dream a week before the big dance.

Our Premier side have always been proud of their ability to be hard to beat at home. Unfortunately, we managed to win only a little over half of our games at home this season - winning 5 out of our 9 at home and winning only 3 out of 9 games Away.

While we were not disgraced with our effort for the 2020/2021 season, we are looking for a much more consistent performance in the next season and will only settle for the grand prize!

Thank you to all of the players who represented Adelaide Bowling club in our Premier League side.

Scott Thulborn and Tim Hicks Premier League Selectors



SELECTOR'S REPORT DIVISION 2, 2020/21 SEASON

A season that promised much but unfortunately denied us a promotion to division one.

The year was not completely wasted as it provided an opportunity for the selectors to see the strengths of many players and to be involved in discussions with the other selectors and hear of the progress of the younger players in the third and fourth teams.

Our goal at the start of the year was to develop a second side that consisted of players with ability and potential particularly of a younger mix that have the potential to be selected for the premier team.

With players from the top side either leaving the club or being unavailable, the second team needs to be able to develop a group of young players with the confidence, ability and maturity to play at a higher standard consistently.

This group will eventually provide the feed stock for the Premier side and will develop their craft to get the second side to division one in the process. The selection decisions made this season were difficult for those who missed out on selection and the selectors. The decisions next season will be just as difficult if not more so.

We look forward to winning the pennant next year and welcoming some new players into the mix. Another season setting us up for finals and possible promotion but missing out by 1 shot to Salisbury in the qualifying semi and to fail at home against Modbury in the prelim was disappointing.

We had 24 players used over the 18 minor rounds and finals with only 6 playing every game.

Finally, well done to chair of selectors Greg Arnfield and the other selectors to have 3 teams in finals (plus Wednesday div 1) and fourth side gaining promotion. It was a good season for the ABC although our finals performance was disappointing.

Garry Benveniste & Chris Firth Division 2 Selectors

SELECTOR'S REPORT METROPOLITAN DIVISION 4 EAST 2020/21 SEASON

The season began with great promise. Steve Hicks and Greg Arnfield were welcome additions from Div 2 and made consistent and valuable contributions throughout the year. New players to ABC, Barry Beaumont, Heather Gunn and Steve Lomax added more depth.

After an impressive start Barry was rewarded by Div 2 selection where he played out the majority of the year. The team began strongly and quickly moved to stay in the first half in either 1st or 2nd spot.

During the season Sam Janetzski, a relative new bowler came up into the side and acquitted himself very well. Tamsin Jenke also made a welcome return and has slotted in extremely well.

The 2nd half of the season started well however the team found some tough competition late in the back end. This was not helped by the Covid make up rounds which resulted in the team having to play the other top



team twice in the last 4 weeks. We finished the season in 3rd spot and unfortunately were beaten in the first elimination final.

The team played the game during the year with great spirit, comradeship and focus and has laid the foundation to further build on in the next season.

John Higgins and Don Stevens Division 4 East Selectors

SELECTOR'S REPORT METROPOLITAN DIVISION 6 EAST 2020/21 SEASON

This year we finished in 2nd position below Croydon out of 10 sides. This was a great improvement by all players. We didn't keep the same side each week as some players switched between divisions. In finishing second we have been promoted to Division Five which is a four as opposed to a three-rink competition. I am hopeful that with new members there will be no difficulty filling the extra rink.

I would like to thank Lee Sydenham for his help as a selector in the early part of the season and Henry Higgins later in the season.

Dennis Taylor Division 6 East Selector

SELECTOR'S REPORT METROPOLITAN DIVISION 7 EAST 2020/21 SEASON

The Division Seven East side returned to the competition after a year's absence. It is always difficult in the bottom side as players move in and out with greater regularity than is the case in the higher sides. New players often start in this fifth side and so the more able are soon promoted. While this is frustrating for the regular Division Seven players, the importance of this team to the overall performance of the Adelaide Bowling Club in the Pennant Competitions should not be underestimated.

An important issue that needs to be better addressed next year and in all future years is an overt deliberate strategy to introduce new players to the regulations, etiquette and "the Adelaide way" that has developed over almost 125 years in the oldest Bowling Club in South Australia.

Although we won just two out of 18 games, we will build on that next season and continue to improve our contribution to the overall performance of the Club.

Lee Sydenham Metro Division 7 East Selector



SELECTOR'S REPORT WEDNESDAY DIVISION 1 2020/21 SEASON

To play and win finals consistency of players and consistency of effort is necessary. Whilst finishing 4th for the season (3rd at the end of the minor round) may be acceptable to some, remaining in division one is not acceptable for the club. Of the 19 games played, 11 were won and 1 was a drawn game. A winning percentage of 58% indicates why we remain in division one.

Our thanks go to those players who commit themselves each week and take time off work to support the club. Players should be mindful that performance on Wednesday is gauged by the selectors for Saturday consideration for the second team as it is our only opportunity to see players under pennant conditions for those in the Saturday third side.

We look forward to a more consistently available squad next season and a performance that will regain our promotion to premier league once more.

We trust everyone has a safe break in the cooler months and that participation in winter bowls prepares us all to better represent the Club in the 2021/22 season.

Garry Benveniste and Chris Firth Wednesday Division1 Selectors

SELECTOR'S REPORT WEDNESDAY DIVISION 3 EAST 2020/21 SEASON

This year was not a good year for the club as we finished in 8th position out of 10. I am hoping that we can improve next season as we will hold our spot in this Division next season.

I would like to thank all players who took part in the team and also would like to thank Lee Sydenham as Team Manager.

Dennis Taylor Wednesday Division 3 Selectors

BOWLS OPERATIONS REPORT 2020/21

Season 20/21 had many highs and a few lows. As the season commenced, we had hoped that adding a fifth team wouldn't be a bridge to far and with an influx of 1st year players it wasn't. In all 86 players/members played for the ABC with the Fourth Team having the greatest success finishing runners up enabling a promotion and therefore entering a higher grade in the up-coming season. Not only is it a promotion but it's part of the 4 rinks competition and so hopefully our playing numbers will increase by at least 4.

The 1st, 2nd and 3rd Saturday teams and Division One Wednesday team all made finals but the ultimate of winning a premiership eluded them.

Possibly the highlight of the season is what we perceive as a Cinderella story, with the winning of the State Men's 4's. Charlie Hicks at the age of 12 skipped his 4 of Allister Behenna, Matthew Sexton and a friend



of Matt's, Bradley Joseph from Croydon. In a sign of the times the excitement and tension built up on social media platforms for those who weren't watching live.

Congratulations also must go to Laini McGorman who played her part in the Winning State Triples team and that coming off a week after just missing out in the final of Champ of Champ pairs with Sandra Wallace. It certainly culminated in a great first year at Adelaide for Laini as she also won the Club Singles & Champ Pairs.

This season saw a change in how Bowls SA ran the SA Super League series, with teams being managed by selected Clubs in the Metro Area. Adelaide Bowling Club took over the operations and management of the **Heysen Comets.** We were fortunate in inheriting a reasonably settled line up to which were added a number of ABC based players plus a good selection from the country and three great young under 21 players, including our own Tara Hurst. Head Coach Steve Hicks took control assisted by 'Enry Higgins and Team Manager Tracey Kneebone. We finished the season in a lowly position, but improvement was seen toward the end of the season. Prize money of \$1,000 was received from Bowls SA and was distributed equally among the thirteen players who competed. A review of the competition is to take place soon and then planning for the next season will commence.

Bowls Premier League (BPL) Adelaide Pioneers — The competition, as with bowls generally, was delayed by the pandemic. However, with great organisation and determination Bowls Australia managed to get BPL12 and BPL13 completed. BPL12 was played in November 2020 at Moama and was to date the most successful for the Pioneers (in fact equalling the record of the former SA team the Endurance) in finishing runners up. BPL13 was run in April, with the Pioneers greeting a new member in Katelyn Inch (replacement for Rebecca Van Asch). The team gave their all but fell just short (by percentage) of the final four. With Covid less of an interference the competition will return to its original planned dates, with BPL14 to be held at Pine Rivers in November and BPL15 at Moama in February 2022. A great deal of thanks must be given to our two major sponsors, CFS Gear (Graeme Flesfadar) and MAINair (Bob Boorman), without whom we could not be involved in this prestigious tournament.

BPL14 and BPL15 will conclude our contract with Bowls Australia. A reassessment and discussions between the Board, our sponsors and Bowls Australia will need to be held in order to determine whether or not our Club continues its involvement in this elite competition.

<u>State Under 18 Championships</u> – successfully run by the ABC, in no small part due to the hard work of Rachel. Thank you to Scotty and his "Ground Staff' for their hard work and very early morning starts, thank you to all who volunteered their services as Officials, Markers and Umpires and thank you to the ABC staff for their hard work and the way they hosted our guests. As always making our Club proud.

Steve Hicks and John (Enry) Higgins Bowls Operations Sub-Committee



2021 MASTERS SINGLES CHAMPIONSHIP

This year we had the largest number of entries (72), since the days of midweek qualifying. Large numbers created the need for more volunteers and so this year we called out for markers who might only be able to do one or two games.

This worked surprisingly well. Over 40 markers and umpires worked in tandem over the 4 days so as not to overly tax members.

Having said that we were fortunate to receive help from other clubs with markers from Clarence Gardens, Brighton, Lockleys, Torrensville, Salisbury West Lakes and Ascot Park. Special thanks to Sandra Wallace for coordinating the officials, and Barry Beaumont for result entering and commentating like a seasoned veteran behind the mike on the live feed.

Lunch for players and markers was brilliantly inspired and organised By Rachel K and Karen H. Their helpers were many but if sheer exhaustion is an indicator, we should look for more help in the future. As happens every year our visitors always enthuse that we have the best tournament food.

We can't forget the ground staff volunteers, who are up before dawn to help Scotty get the greens ready for play.

The event was held over the best days spring could provide, spectator numbers were slightly up and the club Facebook was humming with interested bowlers around the globe.

This year we had the event professionally live streamed with in excess of 20,000 watching the semi-finals from around the world. The semi-finals were between Scott Thulborn and Corey Wedlock; Mathew Flapper and Craig Mills. The winners Corey Wedlock and Mathew Flapper played out the final with Corey winning with relative comfort.

Steve Hicks Tournament Director



TAYLOR CUP GOLD REPORT 2020/21

Taylor Cup Gold team were competitive all year and won many games but lost a few crucial tie breaks in what a was short five game season. Once again, we had an excellent year just missing out on the finals.

A special mention must go to those players who played a large amount of games this season, Andrew McGorman, Vince Violi, Cooper Hocking, Pat Impanantello, Stuart Lea, Paul Young, Garry Benveniste and Alister Brehenna. Also, to numerous players who filled in when we were short or called upon.

This year was especially enjoyable knowing all players had a great time with very positive feedback. The great benefit with Taylor Cup is it exposes players to a variety of different positions from those they normally play each Saturday. This helps players to adapt and learn especially if they are wanting to progress with their game.

Alan Hurst Taylor Cup Gold Selector

TAYLOR CUP SILVER REPORT 2020/21

The Silver team was competitive all season against some very strong teams in the Taylors Cup.

Round 1 against Toorak Burnside at home was a great way to start the season with the club putting on a great night out with volunteers helping with the BBQ and marking. The highlight of the season was the win away against Modbury, where 4s skipper Vicki Degenhardt led the team to victory with the formidable combination of Tony Diener, Ellen Garratt and Charlie Hicks. Tony was playing his first season of bowls and has a big future at the club with his strong focus on practice, a fantastic attitude and showed himself to be a very encouraging team mate. Close losses to Woodville, Payneham and Tranmere occurred after impacts to the schedule with Covid-19 and a heatwave causing delays to the season.

The team really enjoyed playing together this season and it will benefit the club a lot moving forward. Corey and Charlie Hicks continued to develop their games and brought a lot of energy to the group. Jon Cooper showed he will be a force in years to come in the triples with his very consistent draw game. His Orange Bowls partner in crime Jon Evans piled on the pressure to his opponents and thoroughly enjoyed playing on a Sunday night. Stuart Lomax showed his class throughout the season in the singles and pairs formats putting up some very solid performances. I would like to thank Tim Hicks for the experience he brought to the group this year, having a player of his calibre in the team gave other players confidence that we could compete with the best.

Finally, I was really impressed and proud of the team and the club should be too. Although we finished 6^{th} in our division, Adelaide Silver played the game in the right spirit, had strong camaraderie and I enjoyed the experience of playing with a great bunch of ABC members.

Matthew Sexton Taylor Cup Silver Selector



TAYLOR CUP BRONZE REPORT 2020/21

Another highlight of the season was our Bronze Victory in Taylor Cup. Whilst Adelaide is the only club to have 3 sides in the competition, filling the teams during a season can be at times stressful. However, the benefits outweigh the drawbacks as players get shuffled around playing alongside many players that they wouldn't play with on Saturdays. The two finals matches were won in singles tie breaks, the final being against Salisbury's top and only side.

Steve Hicks Taylor Cup Bronze Selector

NIGHT OWLS REPORT 2020/21

I am pleased to report that Night Owls at the ABC is going from strength to strength. We have some 230 Social members now registered. During our 2020/21 season despite Covid-19 preventing us from completing our finals in March. We have averaged 24 - 30 teams each week with a record 33 teams registering to play on 3/2/21. We very nearly fill all 3 greens.

Improvements this season included:

- Securing sponsorship from Churchill's Butchery which provides us with top quality produce thank you to our member Tony Diener for his recommendation.
- Supplying at least 8-10 large tubs of freshly made salads prepared by our outstanding volunteer, Karen Chomenko. (Richard Brown's partner)
- Rostering from a pool of club volunteers to share the load and responsibilities, as catering, cooking, serving, coaching and organizing for up to 130 people is hard work and takes considerable preparation and effort by all our volunteers involved.
- We introduced a meat tray raffle (previously unheard of at ABC Night Owls) which has proved to be a great money raiser on the night.
- Offering 6 bottles of wine each week in prizes thanks to our generous sponsor Paul Zerella and Gomersal Wines.
- We now incorporate themed evenings at Halloween and Christmas which are keenly attended.

Our resident DJ Mojo Hannah is a big draw card and without a doubt sets us apart from all others – she is massively popular and very much appreciated. As are the bar staff, Aaron, Danny and at times Vee. All the Night Owlers love our staff.

I am very pleased to report that approximately 5 Night Owlers have come over to play pennants with us which is an ideal outcome - all are very welcome and appreciated. Some have recently been attending Winter Bowls as well. Note that all our Social members will now receive our weekly newsletter – keeping them up to date with the happenings at their club - thanks to our former Secretary Rachel Krebbekx.

Thank you to our former manager Phil Smyth for always keeping us stocked, Scotty for excellent communication and green preparation, and of course all our volunteers who I try to always acknowledge in the weekly newsletter.



The stand-out volunteers are Alistair Behenna and Steve McDonald who without fail work at the BBQ every week – a massive effort. Mikey McDonagh for serving and kitchen work, Dawn & Barry Lilley, John Frangos and Henry Higgins for assisting me every week at the table – thank you all of you and to everyone who has ever volunteered, we could not have done this without you. The good news is next season we can do it all again!

Paul Wilson

Night Owls Coordinator

ADELAIDE OVAL BOWLING CLUB REPORT 2020/21

Fellow Members, this is rather a formal way of addressing members, but I use it to emphasise the importance of "fellowship" in this sporting club of ours. The glue that has kept the membership together for 119 years has been made of competition, generosity of spirit and fellowship. These attributes have marked the year in review.

Whilst we report formally on the 12 months gone we remember that it is only seven months since we all met in the clubhouse to close the year 2019-20, open the year 2020-21 and present the trophies to the 2020 tournament winners and the Clarnette-Corpe Winter Cup.

In our last Annual Report, I mentioned the work of Ross Tilly as our Pennant Selector. His hard work has continued unabated this year with excellent outcomes for our pennant team. It is with great pleasure I announce this year's winner of the President's Clubman Award to Ross. He has earned great respect from members, particularly that of this year's pennant players.

The Tournament winners for this year are to be congratulated on their sportsmanship and proficient bowling ability. The event that attracts most attention, as always, is the Club Championship play-off. This year between Rob Corpe and John Scales. Congratulations to both for a wonderful battle, with the RH Ramsay Trophy going to John.

A thread being woven through prior Annual Reports is the acknowledgement by Tuesday bowlers of the extremely high-quality greens on which we are fortunate to play. The Adelaide Bowling Club is responsible for their maintenance, upkeep, and their availability to us every Tuesday of the year. Scott Thulborn masterminds their grooming to enable us to bowl on internationally respected greens. Well done, Scotty.

The Committee has worked harmoniously during the year to achieve and manage the governance, financial, social, bowling and communication obligations for our club members. I stress the importance of the "sporting" element because without our pennant team participating each year in the South Australian Bowling calendar, it would render our club to be of social fabric only. No longer a sporting entity. And possibly no longer qualifying to play beside the Adelaide Bowling Club at Dequetteville Terrace.

The financial accounts included in this report reflect the very professional approach Rob Mann has taken to provide members with high quality information and a satisfactory outcome for the year. With some



uncertainty in the economic signals for the immediate future the club can take some comfort to see that we have adequate reserves to meet any hiccups that might emerge.

We will miss the friendly faces of three Committee members, great supporters of the club and hardworking ambassadors, who stand down at the AGM. They are Immediate Past President Dick Fidock, Secretary Steve Peake and Committeeman Tom McCurdie. I thank them for their contributions to the wellbeing of our Club and many years of Committee service. In particular I mention their support during the period when we were under some stress to keep the Club secure and functioning during the pandemic.

We have been happy to see an influx of new members. Rob Corpe has masterminded our Membership and House affairs, including the successful social occasions. He has also put his focus on welcoming the new members to the green, improving their bowling prowess and familiarising them with the protocols. Thank you, Rob, for this special effort and indeed your role as Vice President. On more occasions than I care to mention he has willingly undertaken my duties. Thank you.

Gentlemen, I am proud to have been your President of the Adelaide Oval Bowling Club. A significant point in my life's experience. I am also conscious of your wonderful support for the Committee and me whilst serving you over the last two years. Thank you for making it memorable for us. It's all about the glue.

For the future, good bowling.

Graeme Longbottom President AOBC

ADELAIDE HIGH SCHOOL OLD SCHOLARS ANNUAL REPORT 2020/21

The 2020 / 2021 Season unfortunately resulted in only 4 wins which has resulted in the Club being relegated to the 3 rink Division 6 for the 2021/2022 Pennant Season. It should also be noted that of the other 14 games this Season, we were either ahead or level at tea in 8 of these games, however, were unable to finish them off. Additionally, more so than other years, there was the unavailability of quite a number of players due to work, family and social commitments which meant that unlike the previous season, we were unable to field settled rinks. We welcomed back Paul Eckhold in addition to new players Dave Johnstone and Jane Washington.

<u>The Club Singles Championship</u>, due to the lateness in holding it, will now be held as a warm up game to the start of next Season. We anticipate that the <u>Presentation Evening</u> will be held in mid late June with the <u>Annual General Meeting</u> to be held on a date following the Presentation Evening.

Nevertheless, the win over Payneham at Payneham on the last Saturday of competition was a very pleasing way to finish off an unfortunate season, particularly as in winning the 4 games this season, we avoided two other seasons where we only won 3 games.

A number of our members also assisted both the Adelaide Bowling Club and also the Adelaide Oval Bowling Club, by filling in for both Clubs during the Wednesday pennant competition. We also thank all supporters for their support, in particular Mike Lucas.



Again, our signature trait exceptional camaraderie continued throughout the Season, and as an integral part of this, the good natured Australian "larrikinism" displayed by members, bemused many opposition players. The camaraderie was never more on show, when despite unfortunate losses we were still able to enjoy post game celebrations, either at home or away.

Our continued comraderie and *slight* good old fashioned Australia larrikinism is the mainstay of the Club, virtually from we first commenced in October 1997, after acquiring the former Railways Oval bowling club complex and facilities. This *uniqueness* no doubt adds to the *anticipation* of those Clubs playing against us during the Season.

We also met quite a number of Old Scholars playing for other Clubs and it is very gratifying to see their pleasure in the Old Scholars fielding a team in pennant competition.

I particularly appreciated the exemplary role undertaken by Alex Sawley as Club captain and selector, particularly during this past difficult season with many unavailable, Dave *Crab* Young, who through the organising of the raffle tickets (despite having to work most Saturdays); and also the raising of sponsorship monies, enabled the Club to be on a sound financial footing assisted in no small way by the continued very much appreciated donations of wine by Paul *Zac* Zerella as raffle prizes.

Management has been effectively and efficiently undertaken initially by Jack Monaghan as Club Secretary and then Mal Allen when Jack's work and studies had to take priority, together with Club Treasurer Gary *Gazz* Hagen with Paul Zerella representing us on the ABC Board.

Additionally, thanks also to our principal sponsor Gomersal Wines (Gabriel & Barry *Bazz* White and Paul Zerella) and supporting sponsors, the Hutt Street Cellars, Gerard McCabe Jewellers (Past President, Will Sawley) and DPR Insurance Brokers (Old Scholar Dennis Rebbeck).

The Club undertook a number of Social events which were well attended enhancing the camaraderie again displayed throughout the season, this being an important part of the Club ethos which was reflected by all members of the Club. We also observed the traditional Remembrance Observance with the reciting of *the Ode* and observance of *one minute's silence* on the closest Saturday to Remembrance Day. *Lest We Forget*.

Again, the Club is proud of its tradition as being the only Old Scholars Club playing pennant bowls competition in Australia and the traditions established over the 23 years of competition.

In conclusion, I take this opportunity to wish all associated with the Club especially members and their families, all the very best in health and life through these very difficult and troubling times which I trust are gradually coming to an end hopefully enabling us to look forward with confidence to the forthcoming 2021/22 Season.

Mark Hyland President AHOSBC

ABC INDIVIDUAL PENNANT PLAYER RESULTS 2020/21 SEASON

SATURDAY PREMIER LEAGUE

Brett Davis 20 14 2 4 30 Tim Hicks 20 15 0 5 30 Paul Young 20 13 2 5 28 Steven McDonald 20 13 1 6 27	110 91 83 89 53 47
Paul Young 20 13 2 5 28	83 89 53
	89 53
Steven McDoneld 20 12 1 6 27	53
Steven McDonaid 20 15 1 0 27	
Pat Impagnatiello 20 12 1 7 25	47
Adrian Green 20 12 1 7 25	
Vince Violi 19 12 0 7 24	36
Corey Hicks 20 11 1 8 23	-14
Tristan Elgar 16 10 1 5 21	40
Chris Thulborn 20 10 0 10 20	-12
Scott Thulborn 20 10 0 10 20	-12
Laini McGorman 20 10 0 10 20	-28
Andrew Feijen 20 10 0 10 20	-28
Alan Hurst 19 9 0 10 18	-31
Cassandra Harvey 19 8 1 10 17	-49
Alister Behenna 8 7 0 1 14	76
Cooper Hocking 12 6 1 5 13	20
Graham Cass 6 2 1 3 5	5
Charlie Hicks 1 0 0 1 0	-8



SATURDAY DIVISION TWO

	P	\mathbf{W}	D	L	Pts	+/-
Matthew Sexton	19	15	0	4	30	71
Chris Firth	20	13	2	5	28	61
Charlie Hicks	19	12	2	5	26	58
Ron Davidson	20	10	1	9	21	15
Alister Behenna	12	10	0	2	20	54
Vicki Degenhardt	20	9	2	9	20	9
Rachel Krebbekx	20	10	0	10	20	-1
Sandra Wallace	20	10	0	10	20	-1
Adam Davenport	19	8	3	8	19	-13
Jeff Krebbekx	14	8	0	6	16	40
Stuart Lea	19	7	2	10	16	-44
Paul Wilson	19	7	0	12	14	-33
Ron Kuczmarski	19	7	0	12	14	-38
Garry Benveniste	20	6	1	13	13	-51
Stewart Jones	9	6	0	3	12	25
Barry Beaumont	9	5	0	4	10	22
Graham Cass	14	5	0	9	10	-27
Cooper Hocking	8	4	0	4	8	21
Tristan Elgar	3	3	0	0	6	35
Mike McDonagh	7	2	1	4	5	-25
Phil Smyth	5	1	2	2	4	5
Stewart Lomax	1	1	0	0	2	15
Bruce Wallace	3	1	0	2	2	-44
Jon Cooper	1	0	0	1	0	-6

SATURDAY DIVISION FOUR EAST

	P	\mathbf{W}	D	L	Pts	+/-
Don Stevens	19	13	0	6	26	98
Steve Hicks	19	12	0	7	24	59
Greg Arnfield	19	12	0	7	24	40
Jon Cooper	18	12	0	6	24	12
Stewart Lomax	18	11	1	6	23	49
Bruce Wallace	16	11	0	5	22	87
Mick Moffatt	19	11	0	8	22	17
Phil McDonald	18	9	1	8	19	-28
Henry Higgins	18	7	2	9	16	-45
Bob Boorman	12	7	0	5	14	-7
Ken Smith	18	6	2	10	14	-23
Stewart Jones	10	6	0	4	12	13
Phil Smyth	10	6	0	4	12	-4
Heather Gunn	11	5	1	5	11	-32
Richard Brown	15	5	1	9	11	-33
Sam Janetzki	7	5	0	2	10	53
Anthony Diener	8	4	1	3	9	-20
John Evans	8	3	1	4	7	5
Mike McDonagh	8	3	1	4	7	-28
Simon Frank	3	3	0	0	6	19
Barry Beaumont	3	3	0	0	6	19
Bob Burton	3	3	0	0	6	19
Tamzin Jenke	7	3	0	4	6	-11
Barry Lilley	3	2	1	0	5	10
James Wilson	2	2	0	0	4	10
Stephen Heath	3	2	0	1	4	7
Ellen Garratt	4	2	0	2	4	-4
Matthew Sexton	1	1	0	0	2	8
Paul Wilson	1	1	0	0	2	1
Tracey Kneebone	1	1	0	0	2	1
Jeff Krebbekx	1	1	0	0	2	1



SATURDAY DIVISION SIX EAST

	P	\mathbf{W}	D	L	Pts	+/-
Dennis Taylor	18	14	0	4	28	82
Barry Lilley	15	12	0	3	24	80
Bruce Bate	18	10	1	7	21	33
Greg Jackson	17	9	2	6	20	49
Tracey Kneebone	17	9	1	7	19	16
Ian Andrae	11	9	0	2	18	49
Bob Burton	15	8	2	5	18	36
Bill Scott	14	8	2	4	18	31
John Evans	9	6	1	2	13	35
Ellen Garratt	7	6	0	1	12	52
Simon Frank	10	6	0	4	12	30
Anthony Diener	9	6	0	3	12	15
Dawn Lilley	9	6	0	3	12	2
Don Blesing	10	5	1	4	11	15
Ross DeLaine	6	4	0	2	8	19
Stephen Heath	6	2	2	2	6	4
Tamzin Jenke	2	2	0	0	4	24
Richard Brown	3	2	0	1	4	19
Nick Buvinic	4	2	0	2	4	16
Heather Gunn	2	2	0	0	4	13
Lyndon Pryor	3	2	0	1	4	-4
Phil McDonald	1	1	0	0	2	7
Dave Taylor	1	1	0	0	2	2
James Wilson	1	0	0	1	0	-1
Wayne Darling	1	0	0	1	0	-7
Ashley Farren	1	0	0	1	0	-13
Sam Janetzki	1	0	0	1	0	-22
Tara Hurst	4	0	0	4	0	-37



SATURDAY DIVISION SEVEN EAST

	P	\mathbf{W}	D	L	Pts	+/-
Wayne Darling	13	5	1	7	11	-65
Kylie Hurst	15	4	1	10	9	-95
Bill Dunbar	12	4	0	8	8	-48
Lee Sydenham	14	3	1	10	7	-103
Lyndon Pryor	7	3	0	4	6	-20
Paul Eckhold	8	3	0	5	6	-43
Ross DeLaine	8	3	0	5	6	-60
Brad Cunynghame	5	2	1	2	5	-18
Tara Hurst	12	2	1	9	5	-82
Ashley Farren	3	2	0	1	4	28
Stephen Heath	2	2	0	0	4	17
Ian Andrae	2	2	0	0	4	11
Simon Kelly	3	2	0	1	4	-17
Don Blesing	5	2	0	3	4	-42
Nick Buvinic	7	2	0	5	4	-53
Joe Kertesz	8	2	0	6	4	-74
Simon Frank	2	1	0	1	2	0
Bill Scott	3	1	0	2	2	-10
Hayley Walding	4	1	0	3	2	-28
Jayden Green	3	1	0	2	2	-31
Michael Rundell	4	1	0	3	2	-31
Robert Lenthall	8	1	0	7	2	-127
Sam Janetzki	1	0	0	1	0	-4
James Wilson	1	0	0	1	0	-14
Peter Rose	4	0	0	4	0	-76

WEDNESDAY DIVISION ONE

	P	\mathbf{W}	D	${f L}$	Pts	+/-
Brett Davis	15	12	1	2	25	120
Alister Behenna	18	12	1	5	25	79
Paul Zerella	16	11	1	4	23	17
Garry Benveniste	19	11	1	7	23	5
Mike McDonagh	16	9	1	6	19	30
Greg Arnfield	17	9	1	7	19	2
Chris Firth	18	9	1	8	19	-13
Mick Moffatt	18	9	0	9	18	-36
Paul Wilson	14	8	0	6	16	47
Henry Higgins	17	7	1	9	15	-34
Paul Young	19	6	2	11	14	-37
Ron Davidson	18	6	1	11	13	-37
Cooper Hocking	6	6	0	0	12	52
Phil McDonald	12	6	0	6	12	-25
Tim Hicks	7	5	1	1	11	35
Phil Smyth	10	5	1	4	11	17
Steve Hicks	10	5	1	4	11	-9
Charlie Hicks	5	4	0	1	8	23
Ken Smith	8	4	0	4	8	-11
Corey Hicks	7	4	0	3	8	-14
Barry Beaumont	5	3	0	2	6	10
Sam Janetzki	1	1	0	0	2	8
Bob Burton	1	1	0	0	2	2
Bob Boorman	3	1	0	2	2	-21
John Evans	4	1	0	3	2	-39
Bruce Wallace	7	1	0	6	2	-47
Bruce Bate	1	0	0	1	0	-2
John Frangos	1	0	0	1	0	-14



$\underline{\textbf{WEDNESDAY DIVISION THREE EAST}}$

	P	\mathbf{w}	D	L	Pts	+/-
Greg Jackson	17	7	1	9	15	-2
Bruce Bate	16	7	1	8	15	-21
Don Blesing	17	7	1	9	15	-25
Bob Burton	16	7	1	8	15	-31
Ross De Laine	15	7	1	7	15	-62
Ken Smith	10	5	2	3	12	7
Lee Sydenham	12	6	0	6	12	-18
Simon Frank	11	5	2	4	12	-24
Dennis Taylor	18	5	2	11	12	-79
Barry Lilley	16	6	0	10	12	-97
Bill Scott	10	5	0	5	10	-48
John Evans	13	5	0	8	10	-64
Phil Smyth	5	4	0	1	8	31
Bob Boorman	7	4	0	3	8	20
Alan Freeman	7	4	0	3	8	-3
Wayne Darling	13	4	0	9	8	-110
Nick Buvinic	13	4	0	9	8	-110
Phil McDonald	5	3	0	2	6	11
Paul Eckhold	5	2	1	2	5	-28
Josh Wiles	2	2	0	0	4	8
Stephen Heath	4	2	0	2	4	1
Sam Janetzki	5	2	0	3	4	-8
Brad Cunynghame	10	2	0	8	4	-110
Don Stevens	1	1	0	0	2	13
Mike McDonagh	2	1	0	1	2	6
John Frangos	2	1	0	1	2	3
Paul Wilson	2	1	0	1	2	1
Hayley Walding	2	1	0	1	2	-16
Tony Diener	3	1	0	2	2	-16
Ian Andrae	4	0	1	3	1	-25
Dawn Lilley	0	0	0	0	0	0
Bruce Wallace	1	0	0	1	0	-7
Ross Tilly	1	0	0	1	0	-15
Tara Hurst	1	0	0	1	0	-22
Joe Kertesz	2	0	0	2	0	-34
Robert Lenthall	5	0	0	5	0	-86

ABC PENANT SKIP RESULTS 2020/21 SEASON

SATURDAY PREMIER LEAGUE SKIPS

	P	\mathbf{W}	D	L	Pts	+/-
Brett Davis	20	14	2	4	30	110
Adrian Green	20	12	1	7	25	47
Scott Thulborn	20	10	0	10	20	-12
Andrew Feijen	20	10	0	10	20	-28

SATURDAY DIVISION TWO SKIPS

	P	\mathbf{W}	D	L	Pts	+/-
Chris Firth	20	13	2	5	28	61
Sandra Wallace	20	10	0	10	20	-1
Garry Benveniste	20	6	1	13	13	-51
Stewart Jones	7	5	0	2	10	32
Stuart Lea	8	3	1	4	7	-11
Tristan Elgar	3	3	0	0	6	35
Ron Kuczmarski	2	0	0	2	0	-28

SATURDAY DIVISION FOUR EAST SKIPS

	P	\mathbf{W}	D	L	Pts	+/-
Greg Arnfield	17	11	0	6	22	42
Steve Hicks	15	10	0	5	20	76
Henry Higgins	16	7	2	7	16	-21
Bob Boorman	9	5	0	4	10	-11
Barry Beaumont	3	3	0	0	6	19
Stewart Jones	7	3	0	4	6	-22
Mike McDonagh	2	1	0	1	2	7
Phil McDonald	2	1	0	1	2	-16
Ken Smith	1	0	1	0	1	0



SATURDAY DIVISION SIX EAST SKIPS

	P	\mathbf{W}	D	${f L}$	Pts	+/-
Barry Lilley	14	11	0	3	22	66
Bruce Bate	18	10	1	7	21	33
Ian Andrae	10	9	0	1	18	50
Bob Burton	8	1	2	5	4	-17
Phil McDonald	1	1	0	0	2	7
Simon Frank	2	1	0	1	2	4
Dennis Taylor	1	0	0	1	0	-7

SATURDAY DIVISION SEVEN EAST SKIPS

	P	\mathbf{W}	D	${f L}$	Pts	+/ -
Lee Sydenham	10	2	1	7	5	-74
Ashley Farren	3	2	0	1	4	28
Ian Andrae	2	2	0	0	4	11
Simon Kelly	2	2	0	0	4	5
Ross DeLaine	5	2	0	3	4	-33
Simon Frank	2	1	0	1	2	0
Don Blesing	2	1	0	1	2	-23
Hayley Walding	4	1	0	3	2	-28
Kylie Hurst	6	1	0	5	2	-33
Wayne Darling	5	0	1	4	1	-66
Bill Scott	1	0	0	1	0	-10
Bill Dunbar	1	0	0	1	0	-17
Nick Buvinic	2	0	0	2	0	-33



WEDNESDAY DIVISION ONE SKIPS

	P	\mathbf{W}	D	${f L}$	Pts	+/-
Brett Davis	15	12	1	2	25	120
Garry Benveniste	16	9	1	6	19	-7
Chris Firth	18	9	1	8	19	-13
Paul Young	19	6	2	11	14	-37
Tim Hicks	7	5	1	1	11	35
Greg Arnfield	11	4	1	6	9	-24
Barry Beaumont	3	2	0	1	4	11
Phil Smyth	2	1	1	0	3	6
Alister Behenna	1	1	0	0	2	11
Bob Boorman	2	1	0	1	2	-12
Ken Smith	1	0	0	1	0	-9

WEDNESDAY DIVISION THREE EAST SKIPS

	P	\mathbf{W}	D	${f L}$	Pts	+/-
Ken Smith	10	5	2	3	12	7
Bruce Bate	13	6	0	7	12	-25
Bob Boorman	7	4	0	3	8	20
Barry Lilley	12	4	0	8	8	-86
Phil McDonald	5	3	0	2	6	11
Simon Frank	5	2	1	2	5	-31
Bob Burton	4	1	1	2	3	-22
Nick Buvinic	1	1	0	0	2	2
Phil Smyth	2	1	0	1	2	-5
Ian Andrae	3	0	1	2	1	-21
Dennis Taylor	4	0	1	3	1	-43
John Frangos	1	0	0	1	0	-2
Sam Janetzki	1	0	0	1	0	-18
Alan Freeman	1	0	0	1	0	-18
John Evans	1	0	0	1	0	-20



ABC SATURDAY TEAM OF THE WEEK 2020/2021 SEASON

Round	Division	Lead	Second	Third	Skip	Shots Up
1	Division 2	Vicki Degenhardt	Alister Behenna	Ron Kuczmarski	Tristan Elgar	18
2	Premier	Steven McDonald	Chris Thulborn	Tim Hicks	Scott Thulborn	23
3	Division 6	Greg Jackson	John Evans	Bill Scott	Barry Lilley	20
4	Division 4	John Evans	Stewart Lomax	Phil McDonald	Henry Higgins	18
5	Division 2	Rachel Krebbekx	Graham Cass	Barry Beaumont	Sandra Wallace	14
6	Premier	Steven McDonald	Tristan Elgar Adam	Tim Hicks	Adrian Green	36
7	Division 2	Matthew Sexton	Adam Davenport Pat	Ron Davidson	Stewart Jones	18
8	Premier	Alister Behenna	Impagnatiello	Paul Young	Brett Davis	19
9	Division 4	Jon Cooper	Don Stevens	Bruce Wallace	Steve Hicks	11
10	Premier	Corey Hicks	Alan Hurst	Laini McGorman	Andrew Feijen	17
11	Division 6	Dennis Taylor	Ellen Garratt	Simon Frank	Barry Lilley	19
12	Division 6	Dennis Taylor	Ellen Garratt	Simon Frank	Barry Lilley	12
13	Division 4	Sam Janetzki	Don Stevens	Bruce Wallace	Steve Hicks	15
14	Division 6	Richard Brown	Greg Jackson	Tamzin Jenke	Bruce Bate	16
15	Division 2	Charlie Hicks	Phil Smyth	Stewart Jones	Chris Firth	12
16	Division 2	Rachel Krebbekx	Cooper Hocking	Jeff Krebbekx	Sandra Wallace	18
17	Premier	Steven McDonald	Graham Cass	Cassandra Harvey	Adrian Green	29
18	Division 4	Richard Brown	Ellen Garratt	Ken Smith	Mike McDonagh	15



ABC WEDNESDAY TEAM OF THE WEEK 2020/21 SEASON

Round	Division	Lead	Second	Third	Skip	Shots Up
1	Wed Div 1					
2	Wed Div 3	Lee Sydenham	John Frangos	Bob Burton	Bob Boorman	5
3	Wed Div 1		Paul Wilson	Alister Behenna	Chris Firth	12
4	Wed Div 1			Paul Wilson	Greg Arnfield	10
5	Wed Div 1			Phil Smyth	Brett Davis	17
6	Wed Div 3	Stephen Heath	Alan Freeman	John Evans	Simon Frank	14
7	Wed Div 3	Brad Cunynghame	Wayne Darling	Bill Scott	Barry Lilley	11
8	Wed Div 1		Henry Higgins	Ron Davidson	Paul Young	23
9	Wed Div 1			Phil Smyth	Brett Davis	18
12	Wed Div 3	Dennis Taylor	Greg Jackson	Phil Smyth	Bob Boorman	19
13	Wed Div 1		Mike	Cooper Hocking Garry	Brett Davis	10
14	Wed Div 1	Paul Wilson	McDonagh	Benveniste	Tim Hicks	28
15	Wed Div 3	Ross De Laine	Don Blesing	Simon Frank	Bob Boorman	18
15	Wed Div 3	John Evans	Nick Buvinic	Bob Burton	Phil McDonald	18
16	Wed Div 1	Paul Wilson	Ken Smith	Phil McDonald	Garry Benveniste	9
17	Wed Div 1			Alister Behenna	Brett Davis	12
17	Wed Div 3	Wayne Darling	Phil Smyth Mike	Bill Scott	Barry Lilley	12
18	Wed Div 1	Paul Zerella	McDonagh	Steve Hicks	Tim Hicks	13



CLUB CHAMPIONSHIPS 2020/2021 SEASON

Jack Gerard Club 4's

Winners: Ross De Laine Stuart Lomax Greg Jackson Greg Arnfield (Skip)

Len A Beasley Championship Singles

<u>Winner:</u> Scott Thulborn <u>Runner Up:</u> Adrian Green

Championship Pairs

Winners: Allan Hurst Paul Young (Skip)

Runners Up: Adam Davenport Matt Sexton (Skip)

Women's Singles Championship

<u>Winner:</u> Laini McGorman <u>Runner Up:</u> Cassandra Harvey

Women's Championships Pairs

Winners: Sandy Wallace Laine McGorman (Skip)

Runners Up: Tracey Kneebone Dawn Lilley (Skip)

Les Luke Triples

Winners: Ian Andrae Tamzin Jenke Garry Benveniste (Skip)

B Grade Singles

Not completed

Handicap Singles

Not Completed

2 Bowls Singles

Not completed



APPENDIX 1: Profit and Loss Fin Yr ended 31 March 2021

ADELAIDE BOWLING CLUB INC

Account	2021	2020	
Trading Income			
41010 - Bar Proceeds Corporate	0	46,826	
41020 - Bar Proceeds	368,905	269,731	
41030 - Club Wine Offer Income	2,323	1,435	
42010 - Catering Proceeds	140,002	185,578	
42020 - Catering Club Proceeds	0	5,202	
46029 - Member Subscriptions	42,684	12,142	
46031 - Full	42,004	23,735	
46034 - Life Time Locker	0	136	
46036 - Social	0	164	
46041 - Tournament Fees	0	792	
46043 - Tournament - Masters	0	16,113	
46045 - Tournament - State	0	20,000	
46055 - Tournament - Taylors Cup	0	1,307	
46060 - Tournament - Champ of Champ Event	0	(1,182)	
48020 - SundaySuper Bowlz Bar Proceeds	0	13,352	
48040 - Sunday Super Bowlz Hire	0	4,645	
48050 - Night Owls Green Fees	16,799	12,107	
48051 - Night Owls Bar Takings	0	0	
48052 - Night Owl Raffle Income	0	1,375	
48075 - Bowling Fees	84,882	81,474	
48076 - Instructor	1,120	669	
48081 - Venue Hire	26,664	31,488	
48090 - Recycling Income	1,391	1,545	
48091 - Uniforms Sales	1,015	80	
48092 - Interest Income	126	1,403	
48099 - Sundry Income	0	1,500	
84500 - Prize Money	10,185	0	
Total Trading Income	696,097	731,618	
, com	000,001	,	
Cost of Sales			
53100 - Opening Stock - Bar	17,665	17,186	
53200 - Bar Purchases - Stock	162,348	146,337	
53500 - Closing Stock - Bar	(18,653)	(17,665)	
61030 - Bar Supplies - Other	7,618	12,359	
62010 - Catering Supplies	0	4,722	
62040 - Catering Contract Costs	118,015	154,688	
Total Cost of Sales	286,992	317,627	
Gross Profit	409,104	413,991	
	•	·	
Other Income	40.00-		
48100 - RDP Grant monies	18,630	0	
48150 - Govt Grants Received	23,000	0	
48200 - Job Keeper Subsidy	137,700	0	
48300 - Cash Flow Boost Subsidy	57,702	0	
84000 - Sponsorship	28,000	23,532	
85000 - Donations	114	2,650	
Total Other Income	265,146	26,182	



Opera	ating Expense	es
04000		

Operating Expenses			
61020 - Bar maintenance	0	1,458	
61040 - Bar Licenses	0	564	
61050 - Wages - Bar	79,827	90,490	
61056 - Bar LSL Provision	0	2,173	
61060 - Superannuation Expenses	20,754	8,974	
61070 - Work Cover	5,720	5,418	
61080 - Wages - Cleaning	16,968	14,416	
61085 - Bar Cleaning Materials	1,351	1,875	
61089 - Bar Gas Heating	3,352	0	
61090 - Bar AGL Power	0	5,768	
61100 - Bar SA Water	0	735	
62030 - Catering Plant - R & M	0	1,757	
62080 - Catering Gas	0	537	
62090 - Catering AGL Power	0	5,768	
62100 - Catering SA Water	0	735	
66020 - Club Repairs & Maintenance	20,052	23,867	
66028 - Club Cleaning Super	0	1,546	
66050 - Club AGL Power	11,453	1,442	
66055 - Club SA Water	4,666	735	
66060 - Adelaide City Council Rent	9,336	8,817	
66070 - Rubbish Removal	2,105	1,126	
66080 - Club Security	441	1,353	
66210 - Accounting/Consultancy	21,648	15,622	
66220 - Subscriptions	2,386	0	
66230 - Insurance Gen & P/L	·	6,043	
	6,103 940	522	
66260 - Office Supplies			
66270 - Office Equipment - R & M	758	1,299	
66280 - Postage	60	104	
66290 - Club Telephone & Internet	2,816	3,438	
66295 - Club Marketing	3,364	1,425	
66300 - Office Administration	450	839	
66310 - Fuel - Staff Allowance	1,919	2,119	
66320 - Wages - Office	39,769	41,712	
66321 - Club Office Super	0	3,963	
66323 - Club Manag Prov Annual Leave	0	(1,303)	
66325 - Club Manag LSL Provision [66325]	0	5,385	
66326 - Provision for Employee Entitlements	8,223	0	
66330 - Club Depreciation	29,265	39,208	
66410 - Bank Fees Operating/Investment/Merchant	3,947	5,093	
66610 - Greens Bowling Supplies	0	7,107	
66620 - Greens Equipment Repairs	0	448	
66630 - Greens Maintenance	12,121	17,850	
66635 - Greens AGL Power	0	1,442	
66640 - Greens SA Water	7,945	12,634	
66650 - Wages - Greenkeeper	71,442	73,563	
66660 - Greenkeeper Super	0	6,988	
66665 - Green Keeper Annual Leave Prov	0	(331)	
66670 - Greenkeeper LSL Provision	0	1,750	
66690 - Staff Training	1,500	0	
66810 - Uniforms-Expense	3,373	2,036	
66850 - Registration Fees	6,772	10,771	
66945 - Members Sundry Expenses	2,585	2,524	
68005 - Instructors	1,164	691	
68010 - Operating Costs - Super Bowls	2,435	2,601	
•			



513,767	530,770	
81,281	0	
8,489	30,782	
4,664	16,857	
0	22,931	
0	5,633	
(0)	0	
0	1,144	
12,322	8,328	
	0 (0) 0 0 4,664 8,489 81,281	0 1,144 (0) 0 0 5,633 0 22,931 4,664 16,857 8,489 30,782 81,281 0



APPENDIX 2: Balance Sheet as at 31 March 2021

ADELAIDE BOWLING CLUB INC

	Account	31 Mar 2021	31 Ma 202
Assets			
	Bank		
	11110 - Cheque Account Nab	248,612	101,23
	11124 - Undeposited Funds	0	2,08
	21140 - Visa - 5301	1,962	
	Total Bank	250,574	103,31
	Current Assets		
	11126 - Prepaid Expense	8,055	
	11400 - Trade Debtors	20,932	5,62
	11400O - Trade Debtors - Other	0	30
	Total Current Assets	28,987	5,92
	Non-current Assets		
	11130 - Cash on Hand	0	(1,385
	11150 - Bar Float	1,800	1,80
	11300 - Stock on Hand - Bar	18,653	17,66
	11350 - Uniforms on Hand	4,920	4,95
	12300 - Property, Plant & Equipment	1,085,726	1,031,00
	12310 - Accumulated Depreciation	(594,084)	(564,819
	Total Non-current Assets	517,015	489,22
Total Assets		796,576	598,46
Liabilities			
	Current Liabilities		
	21130 - Credit Card 4336879933284733	0	7
	21130 - Credit Card 4336879933284733 21200 - Trade Creditors		
	21200 - Trade Creditors	48,542	36,79
	21200 - Trade Creditors 212000 - Trade Creditors Original	48,542 0	36,79 (330
	21200 - Trade Creditors 21200O - Trade Creditors Original 21220 - Deposits in Advance	48,542 0 3,300	36,79 (330 3,62
	21200 - Trade Creditors 212000 - Trade Creditors Original	48,542 0 3,300 16,079	36,79 (330 3,62 5,34
	21200 - Trade Creditors 21200O - Trade Creditors Original 21220 - Deposits in Advance 21310 - GST Total Current Liabilities	48,542 0 3,300	36,79 (330 3,62 5,34
	21200 - Trade Creditors 212000 - Trade Creditors Original 21220 - Deposits in Advance 21310 - GST	48,542 0 3,300 16,079	36,79 (330 3,62 5,34 45,49
	21200 - Trade Creditors 212000 - Trade Creditors Original 21220 - Deposits in Advance 21310 - GST Total Current Liabilities Non-current Liabilities 21205 - Loans From Member Garry	48,542 0 3,300 16,079 67,920	36,79 (33(3,62 5,34 45,49
	21200 - Trade Creditors 21200O - Trade Creditors Original 21220 - Deposits in Advance 21310 - GST Total Current Liabilities Non-current Liabilities 21205 - Loans From Member Garry Benveniste	48,542 0 3,300 16,079 67,920	36,79 (330 3,62 5,34 45,49 10,00
	21200 - Trade Creditors 21200O - Trade Creditors Original 21220 - Deposits in Advance 21310 - GST Total Current Liabilities Non-current Liabilities 21205 - Loans From Member Garry Benveniste 21320 - GST Annual Adjustments	48,542 0 3,300 16,079 67,920 10,000	36,79 (330 3,62 5,34 45,49 10,00 (49
	21200 - Trade Creditors 212000 - Trade Creditors Original 21220 - Deposits in Advance 21310 - GST Total Current Liabilities Non-current Liabilities 21205 - Loans From Member Garry Benveniste 21320 - GST Annual Adjustments 21410 - Salary Sacrifice Payable PHIL	48,542 0 3,300 16,079 67,920 10,000 0	36,79 (330 3,62 5,34 45,49 10,00 (49 (45
	21200 - Trade Creditors 212000 - Trade Creditors Original 21220 - Deposits in Advance 21310 - GST Total Current Liabilities Non-current Liabilities 21205 - Loans From Member Garry Benveniste 21320 - GST Annual Adjustments 21410 - Salary Sacrifice Payable PHIL 21415 - Salary Sacrifice Payable SIMON	48,542 0 3,300 16,079 67,920 10,000 0	36,79 (330 3,62 5,34 45,49 10,00 (49 (45 (84
	21200 - Trade Creditors 212000 - Trade Creditors Original 21220 - Deposits in Advance 21310 - GST Total Current Liabilities Non-current Liabilities 21205 - Loans From Member Garry Benveniste 21320 - GST Annual Adjustments 21410 - Salary Sacrifice Payable PHIL 21415 - Salary Sacrifice Payable SIMON 21420 - PAYG Withholding Payable	48,542 0 3,300 16,079 67,920 10,000 0 0 12,339	36,79 (330 3,62 5,34 45,49 10,00 (49 (45 (84 5,65 (1,634
	21200 - Trade Creditors 212000 - Trade Creditors Original 21220 - Deposits in Advance 21310 - GST Total Current Liabilities Non-current Liabilities 21205 - Loans From Member Garry Benveniste 21320 - GST Annual Adjustments 21410 - Salary Sacrifice Payable PHIL 21415 - Salary Sacrifice Payable SIMON 21420 - PAYG Withholding Payable 21430 - Provision for annual leave	48,542 0 3,300 16,079 67,920 10,000 0 0 12,339 8,031	36,79 (330 3,62 5,34 45,49 10,00 (49 (45 (84 5,65 (1,634 31,93
	21200 - Trade Creditors 212000 - Trade Creditors Original 21220 - Deposits in Advance 21310 - GST Total Current Liabilities Non-current Liabilities 21205 - Loans From Member Garry Benveniste 21320 - GST Annual Adjustments 21410 - Salary Sacrifice Payable PHIL 21415 - Salary Sacrifice Payable SIMON 21420 - PAYG Withholding Payable 21430 - Provision for annual leave 21450 - Provision Long Service Leave	48,542 0 3,300 16,079 67,920 10,000 0 0 12,339 8,031 27,482	36,79 (330 3,62 5,34 45,49 10,00 (49 (45 (8 ² 5,65 (1,63 ² 31,93 2,72
	21200 - Trade Creditors 212000 - Trade Creditors Original 21220 - Deposits in Advance 21310 - GST Total Current Liabilities Non-current Liabilities 21205 - Loans From Member Garry Benveniste 21320 - GST Annual Adjustments 21410 - Salary Sacrifice Payable PHIL 21415 - Salary Sacrifice Payable SIMON 21420 - PAYG Withholding Payable 21430 - Provision for annual leave 21450 - Provision Long Service Leave 21500 - Superannuation Payable	48,542 0 3,300 16,079 67,920 10,000 0 0 12,339 8,031 27,482 9,482	36,79 (330 3,62 5,34 45,49 10,00 (49 (49 5,65 (1,634 31,93 2,72 11,85
	21200 - Trade Creditors 212000 - Trade Creditors Original 21220 - Deposits in Advance 21310 - GST Total Current Liabilities Non-current Liabilities 21205 - Loans From Member Garry Benveniste 21320 - GST Annual Adjustments 21410 - Salary Sacrifice Payable PHIL 21415 - Salary Sacrifice Payable SIMON 21420 - PAYG Withholding Payable 21430 - Provision for annual leave 21450 - Provision Long Service Leave 21500 - Superannuation Payable 22300 - Adelaide City Council Fire Hydrant	48,542 0 3,300 16,079 67,920 10,000 0 0 12,339 8,031 27,482 9,482 12,000	36,79 (330 3,62 5,34 45,49 10,00 (49 (49 5,65 (1,634 31,93 2,72 11,85
	21200 - Trade Creditors 212000 - Trade Creditors Original 21220 - Deposits in Advance 21310 - GST Total Current Liabilities Non-current Liabilities 21205 - Loans From Member Garry Benveniste 21320 - GST Annual Adjustments 21410 - Salary Sacrifice Payable PHIL 21415 - Salary Sacrifice Payable SIMON 21420 - PAYG Withholding Payable 21430 - Provision for annual leave 21450 - Provision Long Service Leave 21500 - Superannuation Payable 22300 - Adelaide City Council Fire Hydrant 804 - Wages Payable - Payroll	48,542 0 3,300 16,079 67,920 10,000 0 0 12,339 8,031 27,482 9,482 12,000 (3,773)	36,79 (330 3,62 5,34 45,49 10,00 (49 (49 5,65 (1,634 31,93 2,72 11,85
	21200 - Trade Creditors 212000 - Trade Creditors Original 21220 - Deposits in Advance 21310 - GST Total Current Liabilities Non-current Liabilities 21205 - Loans From Member Garry Benveniste 21320 - GST Annual Adjustments 21410 - Salary Sacrifice Payable PHIL 21415 - Salary Sacrifice Payable SIMON 21420 - PAYG Withholding Payable 21430 - Provision for annual leave 21450 - Provision Long Service Leave 21500 - Superannuation Payable 22300 - Adelaide City Council Fire Hydrant 804 - Wages Payable - Payroll	48,542 0 3,300 16,079 67,920 10,000 0 0 12,339 8,031 27,482 9,482 12,000 (3,773) 75,560	36,79 (330 3,62 5,34 45,49 10,00 (49 (49 5,65 (1,634 31,93 2,72 11,85 60,35
Liabilities	21200 - Trade Creditors 212000 - Trade Creditors Original 21220 - Deposits in Advance 21310 - GST Total Current Liabilities Non-current Liabilities 21205 - Loans From Member Garry Benveniste 21320 - GST Annual Adjustments 21410 - Salary Sacrifice Payable PHIL 21415 - Salary Sacrifice Payable SIMON 21420 - PAYG Withholding Payable 21430 - Provision for annual leave 21450 - Provision Long Service Leave 21500 - Superannuation Payable 22300 - Adelaide City Council Fire Hydrant 804 - Wages Payable - Payroll Total Non-current Liabilities	48,542 0 3,300 16,079 67,920 10,000 0 0 12,339 8,031 27,482 9,482 12,000 (3,773) 75,560 143,481	36,79 (330 3,62 5,34 45,49 10,00 (49 (49 5,65 (1,634 31,93 2,72 11,85 60,35
Liabilities	21200 - Trade Creditors 212000 - Trade Creditors Original 21220 - Deposits in Advance 21310 - GST Total Current Liabilities Non-current Liabilities 21205 - Loans From Member Garry Benveniste 21320 - GST Annual Adjustments 21410 - Salary Sacrifice Payable PHIL 21415 - Salary Sacrifice Payable SIMON 21420 - PAYG Withholding Payable 21430 - Provision for annual leave 21450 - Provision Long Service Leave 21500 - Superannuation Payable 22300 - Adelaide City Council Fire Hydrant 804 - Wages Payable - Payroll Total Non-current Liabilities	48,542 0 3,300 16,079 67,920 10,000 0 0 12,339 8,031 27,482 9,482 12,000 (3,773) 75,560 143,481 653,096	36,79 (336) 3,62 5,34 45,49 10,00 (49 (49 5,65 (1,634 31,93 2,72 11,85 60,35 105,84 492,61
Total Liabilities Equity	21200 - Trade Creditors 212000 - Trade Creditors Original 21220 - Deposits in Advance 21310 - GST Total Current Liabilities Non-current Liabilities 21205 - Loans From Member Garry Benveniste 21320 - GST Annual Adjustments 21410 - Salary Sacrifice Payable PHIL 21415 - Salary Sacrifice Payable SIMON 21420 - PAYG Withholding Payable 21430 - Provision for annual leave 21450 - Provision Long Service Leave 21500 - Superannuation Payable 22300 - Adelaide City Council Fire Hydrant 804 - Wages Payable - Payroll Total Non-current Liabilities Net Assets	48,542 0 3,300 16,079 67,920 10,000 0 0 12,339 8,031 27,482 9,482 12,000 (3,773) 75,560 143,481 653,096	36,79 (330 3,62 5,34 45,49 10,00 (49 (45 5,65 (1,634 31,93 2,72 11,85 60,35 105,84 492,61
Liabilities	21200 - Trade Creditors 212000 - Trade Creditors Original 21220 - Deposits in Advance 21310 - GST Total Current Liabilities Non-current Liabilities 21205 - Loans From Member Garry Benveniste 21320 - GST Annual Adjustments 21410 - Salary Sacrifice Payable PHIL 21415 - Salary Sacrifice Payable SIMON 21420 - PAYG Withholding Payable 21430 - Provision for annual leave 21450 - Provision Long Service Leave 21500 - Superannuation Payable 22300 - Adelaide City Council Fire Hydrant 804 - Wages Payable - Payroll Total Non-current Liabilities	48,542 0 3,300 16,079 67,920 10,000 0 0 12,339 8,031 27,482 9,482 12,000 (3,773) 75,560 143,481 653,096	7 36,79 (330 3,62 5,34 45,49 10,00 (49 (45 (84 5,65 (1,634 31,93 2,72 11,85 60,35 105,84 492,61



THIS PAGE HAS BEEN DELIBERATELY LEFT BLANK